
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

August 8, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Bob Roy, Michael Meehan, Jason Call, Mark Gross, Diane Allard, Alternate; Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   Gil Finch
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Richard Garabedian, Maura Chappelle 
In the absence of a regular member, Diane Allard was appointed a voting member for this meeting.

Minutes
 Michael Meehan made the motion to approve the June 27, 2023, minutes as edited, seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mark Gross made the motion to approve the July 11, 2023, minutes, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 

Consultation – Hicks Logging, LLC and Stephanie Vizard-
                                                                     Boundary Line Adjustment
Planning Board members examined the plat submitted by surveyor Tom Smith acting as agent for Hicks Logging and Stephanie Vizard for a boundary line adjustment between their two lots to settle past survey errors.  The lots are on Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lots 8 and 9.  Ms. Vizard’s Lot 8 will lose 1.58 acres to lot 9 and add 1.52 acres from lot 9 to become 5.00 acres.  Hicks Logging will lose 1.52 acres to lot 8 and gain 1.58 acres from lot 8 to become 56.55 acres.  There are two driveway entrances shown from Old Cherry Mountain Road on to lots 9 and 8H.  There is a shared driveway across Lot 8H serving both house sites.  The Planning Board discussed designating the shared driveways as rights-of-way if these are only designated as driveways.  Bob Roy made the motion the Board recommend that the surveyor delineate the width of driveways described above as deeded rights-of-way and recorded as such in any deeds.  The motion was seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  This may be useful as the surveyor has indicated that future subdivision of land of the Hick Logging property is contemplated.  Copies of the deeds to the lots now in existence involved in this boundary line adjustment were requested to be added to the application.     
Consultation – Margaret Fischang Revocable Trust and Debra Marshall and               Yvan Guay - Boundary Line Adjustment
The Margaret Fischang Revocable Trust and Debra Marshall and Yvan Guay want to move boundary lines between three properties at 217 North Road, Map 2, Lots 27, 27A and 26.  Lot 26 was not included in the previous plan shown to the Board but has since been added.  Each lot would contain well over 5 acres.  There is a designated right-of-way for the use of Lots 27, 27A and the owner of Lot 28.  The Board secretary reported she had received a call from Mr. Stewart, owner of Lot 28, who inquired about the route and use of the right-of-way and was told he could examine the plat on file in the town office.  Board members again felt this was a reasonable plan.  There is a private cemetery near the front of Lot 27 in which the late Mr. Fischang is buried, and Mrs. Fischang wishes to be buried there as well.  It was established and approved as a recognized cemetery by the town.  But the cemetery will not be impacted by the change in the boundary lines and no new lots created.  Jason Call made the motion that a more detailed note be added to items listed in II. References explaining in more detail the existing cemetery on the plat rather than just the label now shown “burial site”.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

The Board secretary will contact the surveyors about the needed changes to both applications.  A hearing date of August 22, 2023, was set for both boundary line adjustment applications.  
Consultation – Opal Bronson Estate - Subdivision
Mark Gross, representing the executor of the estate, Laura Bronson, presented a plan for a two-lot subdivision on Stag Hollow Road, Map 15, Lot 29.  The lot will essentially be divided into two new lots, both with required road frontage and both lots containing more than 5 acres.  One of the lots has a residence already on it, the second lot is vacant.  The Planning Board saw no problem with the plan.  Mr. Gross said the survey had already been completed, it is a matter of getting the necessary estate paperwork sorted out.  The Board said they would need a copy of the court order naming the executor(s) of the estate before they can proceed.
Communications

The Board now has the latest edition of a “A Hard Road to Travel” which is a useful reference to consult on all types of roads and highways in New Hampshire. 

The Zoning Board of Adjustment will hold a hearing on Thursday, August 10 for an application for a short-term rental on Saphire Lane.

The email letter from Timothy McGlinchey was read thanking them and the secretary for the handling of his boundary line adjustment application and indicating he may be applying for approval to operate a short-term rental sometime in the future.

The Board secretary reported that she had contacted the town’s attorney as requested about handling recordings of meeting and the attorney had confirmed in writing that they were following their bylaws correctly.

Pauline Tuttle had called asking questions about regulations and requested name of surveyors.  The Board secretary said the Board did not recommend any surveyor but did give her a list of names who had their work come before the Board in the past.

Richard Garabedian had requested files of the 1984 and 1987 Planning Board meeting minutes and the Town Clerk, Linda Cushman, had finally found them in the boxes of recovered files returned from cleaning after the fire.  He is now requesting the 1987 Regulations and Procedures which she is now trying to locate as well.  It is the Town Clerk who oversees all such documents.  The Board secretary reported she and Linda had recently refiled about 20 years of subdivision, boundary line adjustment, and merger files back to 2003 in one of a dozen new filing cabinets now available.  It is a slow process as so many different department files are mixed together in piles of boxes.

The Board secretary reported on a meeting she had with the Select Board and felt she had been unfairly treated as she was only following the directions the Planning Board had given her.  Most of the issues raised by the Select Board should have been communicated to the Planning directly.  The Select Board said they wouldn’t accept memos from the Planning Board as had been done in the past, it must be a formal letter signed by the Planning Board chairman.  It also seemed unfair to the Planning Board when building permits were passed to the Planning Board and asked to comment on for a number of years, a policy the Select Board instituted, but then the Select Board was upset when the Board did so on a particular permit.  The now changed protocol to be followed on building permits was never articulated to the Planning Board when this happened.  The Planning Board also had requested, on a vote of its members, a meeting with the Select Board to improve lines of communication between the two boards, especially about concerns expressed to them by citizens of the town about regulations, short-term rentals, campgrounds, etc. needing to be addressed, but the Select Board didn’t feel that was necessary.  The Planning Board members agreed to move on from this and only a formal letter signed by the chairman will be submitted to the Select Board when the situation requires.

             Unfinished Business

The Board returned to their work on formulating new regulations for campgrounds.  Board members examined the final edits and made a few small changes.  Bob Roy made to motion to approve the draft as amended, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. The Board secretary was asked to send the draft document to Burr Phillips of Civil Solutions, their engineer for a review. Mark Gross said voters should be given the option of not allowing campgrounds at all.  This can be possible in a two-step warrant article, where the vote on the second step is contingent on the first step.  In any case, a hearing must be held, possibly a second, before any article is included in a warrant.  There are state designated deadlines to meet in that process before town meeting in March.
Other Business

A question was asked if there was any more information about the state work on Route 2.  A hearing will be held at a future date which will be announced.
Bob Roy made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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